

TRUE OR FALSE? EVALUATING SOLUTIONS FOR AGRICULTURE AND CLIMATE CHANGE

Photo by JMitchl / Getty Images.

INTRODUCTION

For decades, mainstream climate debates, both nationally and internationally, largely ignored agriculture. Now, thankfully, the climate community has woken up to the importance of agriculture and food systems in tackling climate change. At the same time, this new awareness makes it imperative that climate experts who are new to the complexity of food and agriculture systems learn how those systems work and about the drivers that are stimulating food systems change.

Worryingly, some of the ideas for climate action linked to food and agriculture that enjoy the most political and financial support from governments and agribusiness, food and financial firms lack a sound scientific basis and/or ignore underlying economic and social conditions. Too often, the proposals that have the support of private investors and global agribusiness firms fail to get to the root cause of agriculture's greenhouse gas emissions. Worse, they can have unintended negative ecological or social consequences. As a result, the initiatives fail. We can and must do better, collectively. At stake is both our climate and the land, soil, water and biodiversity we need for future food security. Our solutions must protect human and environmental systems holistically.

This short paper challenges some of the most popular of these false solutions to the climate crisis. The paper offers a short overview of the importance of food and agriculture for effective climate action, then simple but important criteria to help assess whether policy proposals are likely to help or hinder progress

on climate goals, considering both the need for mitigation and adaptation. Finally, we look at five highly-touted, yet ineffective — even counterproductive — proposals for climate and agriculture that risk setting back real progress on our climate objectives. For each example of a false solution, we offer a true solution as an alternative.

THE COMPLEX RELATIONSHIP OF FOOD, AGRICULTURE AND CLIMATE CHANGE

Food systems are responsible for an estimated one-quarter to more than one-third of all global greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. The range is accounted for by different definitions of “food system” (e.g., whether the estimate only counts food or also non-food commodities, such as cotton and biofuels).ⁱ The upper end of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)'s estimates for the share of food systems' GHG as a part of the global total is 37%. That includes agriculture and land use, as well as food and commodity storage, transport, packaging, processing, retail and consumption.ⁱⁱ

There are three main sources of GHG produced in food systems: nitrous oxide, methane and carbon dioxide. Nitrous oxide arises primarily from the use of inorganic fertilizers. Agricultural methane is emitted primarily during the production of ruminant animals (mostly cows) and their manure, as well as from food waste. Carbon dioxide in the food system is produced largely from fertilizer production, farm machinery, transportation and storage. While some farming



Written by Ben Lilliston & Sophia Murphy, Ph.D., July 2022
Minneapolis | Washington, D.C. | Berlin

iatp.org

systems can sequester carbon, creating a net climate positive, this potential is not automatically realized, nor is it necessarily permanent. Industrialized agricultural systems are particularly energy-intensive and heavily dependent on fossil fuels.

The biggest potential for climate mitigation lies in cutting methane and nitrous oxide. Methane is a particular problem in intensive animal agriculture systems, where large numbers of animals are concentrated (often indoors), with feed brought in from off the farm. These intensive farms, sometimes called factory farms, produce enormous quantities of manure.ⁱⁱⁱ Although methane is a small share of the world's total GHG emissions, it combines a powerful greenhouse effect with a rapid rate of dissipation in the atmosphere; together, these qualities make methane the biggest opportunity to prevent overshooting the 1.5° Celsius target. Over a 20-year time period, methane is 80 times more potent than carbon dioxide as a global warming gas. At the same time, methane dissipates relatively quickly in the atmosphere, in 12 years compared to 1,000 years or more for carbon dioxide.. Nitrous oxide is the most potent greenhouse gas: 273 times more powerful than carbon dioxide.^{iv} Nitrous oxide lasts over 100 years in the atmosphere before dissipating. Methane reductions buy a little time for the slower abatement of carbon dioxide and nitrous oxide emissions. There is significant scope to cut methane and nitrous oxide emissions without compromising food security, yet the emissions continue to be left largely unregulated in the United States and in most countries around the world, despite their negative impact on global warming.

Real solutions to climate change do not just cut emissions, but also contribute to better land and water management practices, which are vital to protect the land's capacity to adapt to climate change. Already, the need for adaptation is stressing food systems in different parts of the world as temperatures rise and weather events become more extreme. In some places, including North America, more extreme weather events are hitting farm systems that are already coping with eroded soils, depleted ground cover and polluted water systems, not to mention impoverished rural economies. The adaptive capacity of land is multifaceted. It lies in protecting the economic viability of farms, as well as in building and maintaining soil health, the restoration and protection of freshwater quantity and quality, and in promoting

biological diversity. In February, the IPCC Working Group II warned of a significant rise in risks and costs to farmers due to climate-related disruptions. The IPCC emphasized the urgent need for governments and societies to make deep investments in climate adaptation.^v

Important recent findings about agriculture, food systems and climate change highlighted by the IPCC include:

- Agricultural emissions from methane and nitrous oxide are estimated to have averaged 4.2 billion tonnes and 1.1 billion tonnes of CO₂-eq (carbon dioxide equivalent) respectively each year between 2010 and 2019; they are projected to increase (WGIII).^{vi}
- Agriculture “cannot fully compensate for delayed action in other sectors” — in other words, there is no path to “net zero” relying on agriculture alone to provide a sink for other sectors (WGIII).^{vii}
- Climate change itself is diminishing the land's existing capacity to absorb carbon from the atmosphere (WGI)^{viii} — in other words, we are confronting a moving (and shrinking) target.
- The food sector is the dominant source of GHG at the household level at all levels of income; it is bigger than energy use (WGIII).^{ix}
- In 2021, the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES) and IPCC found that the “mutual reinforcing of climate change and biodiversity loss means that satisfactorily resolving either issue requires consideration of the other.”

Understanding the need to cut emissions from agricultural systems while protecting (and restoring) their capacity for adaptation, farmers and scientists have been experimenting with agroecological and regenerative approaches to farming and cultivation. These approaches seek to protect future food production capacity and to restore damaged land and waterways while maximizing food yields focused on landscapes and diverse foods rather than maximizing individual crop yields. These approaches offer multiple benefits, including more resilient farm income, ecosystem restoration, healthier soils, cleaner water, improved wildlife habitat, and increased capacity to withstand extreme weather. Crucially, they also reduce GHG emissions.

U.S. agriculture and climate change

According to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), in 2020, U.S. agriculture was responsible for just under 10% of total U.S. GHG emissions.^x Methane emissions from enteric fermentation (burps from ruminants, especially beef and dairy cattle) and animal manure are responsible for 36% of total methane emissions in the U.S. According to the EPA, the largest source of nitrous oxide emissions in U.S. agriculture came from fertilizer application and other practices intended to increase the nitrogen available in the soil. Among the sources of GHG not counted within the agriculture sector by EPA are those associated with fossil fuels used for tractors or trucks, on-farm energy for drying and storing crops, nitrogen fertilizer production, and as well as the emissions associated with farmland loss, all of which are categorized in other chapters of the U.S. GHG inventory.

DISTINGUISHING TRUE FROM FALSE SOLUTIONS

What is a “false solution?” A chemist’s answer

In chemistry, a “true solution” refers to solutions with elements that mix to form an indistinguishable liquid. You cannot see the different elements, nor filter them out. In contrast, a false solution — what chemists more often call a “suspension” — still shows its component parts. For example, oil mixed with water creates a suspension rather than a solution. Advocates for climate action are wary of what they call “false solutions.” Although they may not have been thinking of the literal chemistry meaning when they chose the label, the analogy is striking. False solutions typically focus on just one or two dimensions of a complex challenge; they ignore the rest, even at the cost of undermining our broader objectives for climate and biodiversity. False solutions remained suspended (or isolated) in the larger systems in which they operate rather than integrating with true solutions to leverage real change.

What is a true climate solution?

A true climate solution contributes to an integrated effort to reduce total GHG emissions and restore eroded agricultural systems while protecting the planet’s adaptive capacity to cope with the changes caused by climate change that is already in progress.

True solutions that combine sufficient food production with climate ambition exist. Rapid cuts to GHG

from agriculture are possible and necessary, as the three reports published by different IPCC working groups in the past year have made clear. We urgently need to invest in proven and effective remedies to pollution generated by wasteful practices and the externalization of environmental costs. Calls for public funds to underwrite untested innovations and experiments are a risky distraction from the task at hand.

How to tell the difference?

IATP proposes a few criteria to help distinguish true from false solutions.

A false solution includes:

- a. Actions that only tweak a few elements of the system, leaving overall climate polluting effects unchanged and distracting from efforts to make real cuts in emissions.
- b. Actions that cause net harm, either by reducing emissions of one GHG but increasing emissions of others, or by reducing a system’s adaptive capacity. For example, a false solution might harm biological diversity or make unsustainable demands on energy or freshwater supplies.
- c. Actions whose promised gains occur far enough in the future to be uncertain and prone to additional delays, occurring at the expense of actions that would take more immediate effect.
- d. Actions whose costs (and risks) will be borne by those without political or economic power, and/or whose voices have not been heard in developing the proposal.

In contrast, a true solution includes:

- a. Actions that cut total global emissions.
- b. Actions that are effective within a short timeframe of a few years.
- c. Actions whose full costs fall on the emitters of GHG.
- d. Actions that can be independently measured at reasonable cost.
- e. Actions that are supported by the communities most directly affected by the change.
- f. Actions that help build resilience and adaptive capacity, for example to withstand drought or floods, or to reduce dependence on pesticides and herbicides.

Another way to think about true versus false solutions is to work through a few questions:

- Is there an already existing, simpler and more effective solution?
- Who will pay for the disruption this technology or policy change will cause?
- How soon will the benefits become apparent?
- Will the climate benefits come at the expense of vulnerable communities?

FIVE FALSE SOLUTIONS EXPLAINED

The following five false solutions are often proposed by agribusiness as useful responses in the agriculture sector to the climate crisis. The list is not exhaustive but illustrates why it is important to sift false from true solutions. They are all supported by policies in the U.S., but they are not unique to this country.

1. Factory farm gas (biogas)

Factory farm gas, often branded as biogas or renewable natural gas, has emerged over the last decade as a way to reduce methane emissions by capturing the large amounts of concentrated gas produced in factory-farmed animal systems. Animal factory farms create significant environmental problems for local communities and are disproportionately sited in predominantly Black, Indigenous and people of color communities.^{xi} The factory farms generate huge quantities of manure, which is captured in giant pits.

Digesters capture methane from the manure pits and create factory farm gas. In 2000, there were just 25 digesters in operation in the U.S.; by 2021, the EPA counted 317.^{xii} While the use of digesters has grown, agriculture methane emissions have risen steadily by nearly 7% during that period.^{xiii} The biogas system that has emerged is highly controversial and highly subsidized. For example, California spent \$68 million in subsidies for digesters in 2019.^{xiv} The subsidies come through a mishmash of state and federal policies; combined, they effectively encourage the expansion of factory farms, increasing the pollution faced by rural communities where the factory farms are located.

Methane digesters are enormously expensive, costing an estimated \$4.2 million for a 2,000 dairy cow operation.^{xv} This means only the largest operations can afford them, and even then, only with substantial financial help from the government. A major driver of

factory farm gas expansion is California's Low Carbon Fuel Standard (LCFS), which was first established in 2011 and now generates just over 800,000 biogas credits per quarter.^{xvi,xvii} Factory farm gas operations in other states sell credits into the California market, from as far away as New York,^{xviii} often partnering with fossil fuel companies like Shell Oil to feed into natural gas pipelines.^{xix} Global hog giant Smithfield benefits from a North Carolina state requirement that 0.2% of the state's renewable energy come from hog waste by 2023,^{xx} even as its operations in Utah and Missouri tap into credits from California's LCFS.^{xxi} At the federal level, the national Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS) allows factory farm gas producers to create Renewable Identification Numbers (RIN) credits (similar to California's LCFS) and sell them to fossil fuel providers who use them to meet their obligations under the RFS. This currently accounts for some 36 billion gallons of factory farm gas per year, which represents between 6-7% of the market.^{xxii}

There is emerging evidence that the rising market for factory farm gas created by state and federal policies is also fueling consolidation in the already concentrated dairy industry. "Milk has become a by-product of manure production," reports the industry publication *Hoard's Dairyman*.^{xxiii} Research by the Union of Concerned Scientists (UCS) earlier this year confirmed that subsidies for factory farm gas gave major advantages to large dairies over smaller dairies, creating incentives to either consolidate production or add cows to existing dairies.^{xxiv} In Iowa, after a 2021 bill allowed dairies to expand beyond the current 6,000 cow limit if they use a digester, seven operations immediately expanded their dairy cow operations.^{xxv}

Pipelines linked to factory farm gas are a risk to rural communities. Leakage from biogas facilities and pipelines is estimated at up to 15% of total biogas production.^{xxvi} For rural residents, methane digesters and associated pipelines can leak and cause fires.^{xxvii} Chronic pipeline leakages and ruptures are a major source of methane emissions.^{xxviii} The giant factory farm manure lagoons required for digesters are vulnerable to extreme weather events and equipment breakdowns. When these occur, they result in manure spills^{xxix} and water pollution.^{xxx}

On what other grounds is biogas a false solution? First, the source of the gas: Factory farms. Around the country, rural communities have been fighting factory farms for the way they pollute the water and air where they are sited, lower property values, undermine good health and quality of life, treat animals

inhumanely and undermine the economic viability of independent farmers. Advocates in many states, including Iowa, Maryland, Minnesota, Wisconsin and Oregon, have called for moratoriums on new factory farms. A 2019 national poll found that 80% of people are concerned about air, water and health issues from concentrated animal feeding operations (CAFOs), where hundreds or thousands of animals are confined, feed is brought in and large amounts of manure are stored.^{xxxii} North Carolina environmental justice advocates have opposed the use of digesters on hog farms that are already polluting largely Black and Latinx rural communities.^{xxxiii} In early 2022, the EPA launched a civil rights investigation into whether the North Carolina Department of Environmental Quality violated the civil rights of rural residents when they approved four digesters for hog operations.^{xxxiii}

Second, while the digester captures some methane, it can increase the amount of ammonia,^{xxxiv} nitrate and nitrite (all forms of nitrogen) in the manure. The result leaves more concentrated ammonia and other forms of nitrogen in the leftover manure, which is then sprayed on neighboring fields. Nitrate pollution leads to algae blooms in waterways. Ammonia air pollution is associated with respiratory issues. A National Academy of Sciences study attributes 95 and 83 premature deaths in two counties with a high concentration of hog factory farms to fine particulate pollution, resulting from ammonia emissions.^{xxxv} When ammonia oxidizes, it creates nitrous oxide, another potent greenhouse gas.

True Solution: Limit overproduction, regulate emissions.

When it comes to dairy and pork, the U.S. has long exceeded its production needs — nearly all new production is geared toward export. There are economic, environmental and climate costs to this overproduction. The National Family Farm Coalition and the Dairy Together campaign are each proposing a variation of dairy supply management as an alternative animal agriculture system that would create economic incentives for lower, more managed levels of production overall, and smaller and mid-sized dairies (which greatly reduce manure-related emissions). The EPA has the authority under the Clean Air Act to regulate methane emissions from large-scale dairy and hog operations, as called for by environmental justice, climate and family farm groups. The California state government and the EPA should stop categorizing factory farm gas as “renewable” and end

its eligibility for renewable fuel subsidy programs. Bigger investments should be made in programs that support farmers who are transitioning out of factory farming animals, such as the Alternative Manure Management Program in California. Another program to explore is the voluntary buyout program for factory farm owners outlined in Senator Cory Booker’s Farm Systems Reform Act.

2. Soil carbon offset credits

The establishment of both compliance (like California) and voluntary carbon markets to address climate change and reduce greenhouse gas emissions include an option for polluters called offsets. Within a carbon market, a polluter can purchase an amount of carbon sequestered in the soil from a farmer or forest owner (or third-party aggregator) to compensate for an equivalent amount of its own emissions. To date, however, carbon offset credits have proven a spectacular failure, both for farmers and for efforts to reduce total GHG emissions because they enable polluters to continue polluting while claiming climate action.

Certain agroecological systems and practices can sequester carbon in the soil. This property of good farming practice has made soil carbon offsets very popular with companies such as Microsoft, McDonald’s, JBS and Tyson Foods. The firms have declared net zero targets based on soil carbon offset proposals. (Net zero emissions mean the company’s emissions do not exceed the emissions it removes, or pays to have removed, from the atmosphere.)

But scientists have not yet answered important questions about how much carbon can be sequestered in soil, and for how long. The latest IPCC report concluded that there is not a one-to-one relationship between precisely measured industrial sources of emissions and less scientifically certain (and less permanent) land-based carbon sequestration, including farmland sequestration. The scientists found that climate change itself, through rising temperatures and the increasing frequency of extreme weather events, will slow or disrupt the soil’s ability to sequester carbon on farms and forests over time.^{xxxvi} An emerging body of research is highlighting the complexities of measuring soil carbon in the short and long term, and some researchers question whether significant additional soil carbon sequestration is even

possible.^{xxxvii} An analysis of soil carbon testing found that such testing typically overestimates the level of sequestration by sampling too close to the surface.^{xxxviii} Other research questions whether carbon can be stored in the upper levels of soil for any significant length of time.^{xxxix} A study in *Nature* found that rising temperatures predicted by climate change will release carbon much faster than previously predicted, thereby unraveling previous sequestration.^{xl} The U.S. has already seen extreme weather events literally burn through forest-based carbon offset sites.^{xli}

Despite these uncertainties, policymakers, private carbon consultants and project developers have led an effort to establish soil carbon offset credits, both within government-led so-called “compliance” carbon markets and in voluntary private markets.^{xlii} Characterized as a carbon credit “wild west,” a slew of private carbon markets and offset credit protocols have emerged in the U.S. They all have different rules, obligations, costs and prices. An assessment by CarbonPlan of 14 soil carbon credit protocols in the U.S. concluded that “the lack of rigorous standards makes it hard to ensure good climate outcomes.”^{xliii} A 2021 Congressional Research Service (CRS) report on agriculture carbon credits within private markets identified five areas that threaten to undermine their credibility: realness (accurate measurement), additionality (action beyond what was planned), leakage, permanence and verification.^{xliv} These issues raise questions about whether agriculture carbon credits in private markets are actually reducing emissions at all, reports CRS.

The poor performance of compliance carbon markets in California and in the Northeast states to effectively reduce emissions has led to growing criticism.^{xlv} In February, a California state panel reported that the state would badly miss its goal of reducing emissions by 40% below 1990 levels by 2030, largely because of the state’s cap and trade system (which includes much more than soil carbon credits).^{xlvi} The panel found that polluters have banked millions of carbon credits, many of them forestry-based offsets, allowing them to evade pollution reduction requirements.

The sharpest criticisms of carbon markets in the U.S. come from the environmental justice community. Many sources of greenhouse gas pollution also emit other types of toxic air pollutants that affect human health. Many of the sources of that pollution are located in communities of color.^{xlvii} Critics such as the Climate Justice Alliance (connecting frontline

communities working for a just transition), argue that offset credits allow companies off the hook from reducing their own pollution and associated damage to public health.^{xlviii,xlix}

From the perspective of many U.S. farmers, there are fundamental flaws to the proposed offset credit schemes that make them unpopular. These flaws are many and varied. Carbon credit prices are not high enough to cover upfront costs to the farmer.^l These high costs, which include the introduction of new land practices, finding new markets, and the cost to measure, verify, report and accredit soil carbon, put offset credits out of reach for all but the larger-scale operators. This creates yet more advantages for further landownership concentration and disadvantages farmers working on rented land. The schemes offer no compensation to the farmers who have already invested in building healthy soils, for example, by following organic practices, and whose soil is already rich in carbon. The length of offset credit contracts also limits farmers’ ability to respond to disasters, such as a drought, flood, price collapse or pest infestation. Soil carbon sequestration requires farmers to share significant amounts of data with corporations about what is happening on their farm, including annual information about planting, seeds, fertilizer, equipment and harvest volumes.^{li} There are no clear rules governing the use and ownership of this data.

True Solution: Expand and improve conservation programs. There are existing, well-established U.S. land conservation programs that have been proven to offer immediate climate, environmental and economic benefits for farmers, without supporting polluter greenwashing through a carbon credit system. These programs are enormously popular among farmers, but currently only 31% of farmers who apply to the Environmental Quality Incentives Program and 41% of farmers applying to the Conservation Stewardship Program are accepted into the programs.^{lii} These programs are designed to be accessible to farmers of all sizes and types. The U.S. government can expand and improve these programs that already support a host of regenerative and agroecological practices and farming systems. This would immediately help reduce emissions and strengthen adaptive capacity, including through better protection for on-farm biodiversity.

3. No-till agriculture

No-till farming practices are a valuable tool to slow soil erosion and conserve water. They have also been touted as a useful tool for carbon sequestration. By not tilling the soil, any carbon sequestered in the soil is left undisturbed and can accumulate. Emerging research, however, is raising questions about the touted carbon sequestration benefits and has identified negative environmental outcomes from the use of no-till practices in isolation.

The USDA reports that approximately 26% of crop acres are under no-till production. These numbers are self-reported by farmers, and there are no specific standards or commonly understood definitions that distinguish a set of practices as “no-till.” In fact, many farmers who claim to be practicing no-till do still till in some years.^{liii} A USDA study found that only 20% of acres that farmers claimed were managed with no-till practices had not actually been tilled in four years.^{liv} Climate change is itself a pressure on no-till farmers: Extreme weather such as flooding can pressure farmers to use tillage to prepare their fields. Moreover, without tilling as a tool for weed suppression, no-till practices have been closely tied to the use of powerful herbicides, such as glyphosate. The emergence of superweeds resistant to glyphosate (and similar herbicides) is another push for farmers to return to tilling.^{lv}

Periodic tilling instantly releases significant carbon from the soil.^{lvi} But the carbon sequestration benefits of no-till alone are questionable. A recent meta-analysis of the published research found that while some soil organic carbon is gained toward the surface of the soil, some is lost in deeper soil layers resulting in a net loss of carbon for up to 14 years.^{lvii} Other research found that there is no difference in the amount of carbon in no-till soils compared to soils subjected to full tillage, and that differences in soil organic carbon (SOC) from the surface to the subsoil below the plow layer can be explained instead by compaction and redistribution of SOC.^{lviii} An analysis of the soil carbon sequestration benefits of no-till in Nature^{lix} found that no till can sequester carbon under some soil and climactic conditions, but that the uncertainties are so large that the practice is better considered as a tool to adapt to climate change through building soil health rather than a way to mitigate climate change. Another study looking at Midwest farms found that no-till without cover crops, forages or small grains provided much less SOC than previously thought.^{lx}

No-till practices alone, particularly coupled with high use of chemicals such as glyphosate that are associated with genetically modified crops, have been linked to other negative environmental outcomes. Because of the associated heavy use of chemicals, over the long-term, no-till can actually increase nitrate and dissolved phosphorous concentration, pesticide runoff (and, with it, water pollution) and nitrous oxide emissions from the soil.^{lxi} No-till in a conventional corn and soy rotation production system relies heavily on the application of toxic herbicides to control weeds. The heavy use of glyphosate on U.S. farms, including in no-till systems, has resulted in widespread weeds that are resistant to glyphosate.^{lxii} As glyphosate has diminished in effectiveness, some farmers have turned toward dicamba, a more toxic herbicide that has caused enormous harm to neighboring farms as the chemical drifts off target.^{lxiii}

True Solution: Beyond no till, integrating practices within an agroecological system. No-till practices are valuable but need to be integrated into regenerative, agroecological production systems, which include longer and more diverse crop rotations, the integration of cover crops and the inclusion of livestock. These integrated systems can manage pests and crop disease with fewer chemicals and build soil health as a bulwark for climate resilience. Expanding and improving U.S. conservation programs can support farmers making this transition.

4. Precision agriculture and big data

Agribusiness firms have touted precision agriculture and big data as a way to reduce production costs and environmental harm by improving farmers’ ability to target the right seeds and appropriate inputs on each part of their land, including better targeting of applications of nitrogen fertilizer. Fertilizer use, particularly the use of nitrogen fertilizer used commonly for major crops like corn, is the biggest source of GHG emissions in the U.S. agriculture sector.^{lxiv} Over the last decade, the digital revolution has transformed the use of on-farm data and the tools that capture it, including technology in tractors and apps for smartphones. Much of that data is owned and controlled by input supply companies, such as Bayer or Syngenta.

The U.S. government has had the objective to reduce excess use of high emitting fertilizers for several decades, motivated primarily by public concerns

over water pollution. Excess fertilizer run-off plays a central role in the creation of “Dead Zones” (an area of low to no oxygen that kills marine life) in the Gulf of Mexico^{lxv} and in the Chesapeake Bay.^{lxvi} The EPA first acknowledged the challenge of fertilizer-based pollution almost 50 years ago, in 1973.^{lxvii} Climate change has added new urgency to the policy objective of reducing fertilizer use in U.S. agriculture, especially as so much of that fertilizer is wasted.

Yet despite the promises of precision agriculture technologies and data management tied to tractors designed to reduce fertilizer use, the production and use of nitrogen fertilizer in the U.S. continues to rise,^{lxviii} following trends in place since the 1960s. This use is tied to the steady expansion of U.S. corn acreage, as corn production depends on significant amounts of nitrogen.^{lxix, lxx} Runoff into waterways from the excessive use of nitrogen fertilizer is estimated from 10%^{lxxi} to 20% of applications.^{lxxii} Recent USDA research found fertilizer rates for nitrogen and phosphorous rose in 10 major hog producing states, linked to the use of corn for feed.^{lxxiii} Approximately one-third of fertilizer applied to grow corn is compensating for losses in soil fertility, which in turn are a result of corn produced in a monocropping system.^{lxxiv} Air pollution associated with expanded corn product and associated fertilizer use has been linked to premature deaths in high-corn-producing states.^{lxxv} Even as farmers surrender their on-farm data to global input companies in the quest for efficiencies, any improvements (if they are there) appear to be overwhelmed by an industrial system that demands more corn and more fertilizer.

The production of nitrogen fertilizer requires a high pressure and high temperature environment, which manufacturers create using methane-emitting natural gas. Most U.S. production takes place along natural gas corridors in the South, in Louisiana, Oklahoma and Texas. Cornell researchers recently estimated that methane emissions from fertilizer plants are 100 times higher than previously thought.^{lxxvi} Fertilizer plants are prone to explosion,^{lxxvii} and the piping of nitrogen can also be dangerous. Mining to produce phosphate, another type of fertilizer, has also been destructive for the local communities, many of which are in the U.S. South.^{lxxviii}

The Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 has driven fertilizer prices to all-time highs,^{lxxix} due to the disruption of natural gas and fertilizer exports from that region, and to highly concentrated markets. The rise in prices has prompted calls to expand U.S. fertilizer production and for increased investments

in precision agriculture tools. But neither of these policies will disrupt industrial production models and their associated pollution and waste. Neither policy will support a transition away from relying on inputs that create heavy environmental externalities. These inputs are also expensive inputs for farmers.

True Solution: Agroecological approaches.

A true solution to both the unsustainability of nitrogen fertilizer and its rapidly rising cost is to pursue agroecological approaches that build soil health through planting nitrogen-fixing crops such as legumes and diversifying the crop rotation. These approaches offer a major opportunity to reduce the need for polluting synthetic fertilizers, decrease GHG emissions and strengthen climate resilience at the same time.^{lxxx} Here again, expanding and improving conservation programs can help farmers make this transition. Stronger regulation of methane emissions from fertilizer plant production can also bring immediate mitigation benefits.

5. Biofuels

When the Renewable Fuels Standard (RFS) was first passed in 2007, biofuels were touted as offering a perfect “fly-wheel” for agricultural markets plagued by over-supply and low prices. Biofuels would absorb otherwise unwanted corn and soybeans by turning them into a lower-carbon alternative to fossil fuels. Proponents promised an eventual transition away from first order corn-based ethanol toward cellulosic biofuels based on perennial grasses. Farmer-owned biofuel refinery co-ops also promised to bring economic benefits to rural communities.

Two decades later, corn-based ethanol dominates the biofuels market, many of the farmer-owned co-ops have sold out to larger companies, and despite a recent bump, oversupply and prices below the cost of production continue to plague agricultural markets. The environmental benefits touted two decades ago have not materialized. The production of corn-based ethanol has instead worsened environmental outcomes, in part by locking in and expanding corn acres in a production system that is heavily reliant on high-emitting nitrogen fertilizers (see above). Since the RFS passed, corn acreage has expanded by 8.7%, pushing an expansion in other cropland by 2.1%. As farmers planted more corn, they reduced the number

of crops in their rotation, driving an increase in annual fertilizer use between 3-8% per year. Almost 40% of corn grown in the U.S. goes to produce ethanol and an ethanol byproduct called dried distillers grains (DDGs), which is used for animal feed.^{lxxxii}

There are indications that corn ethanol is now driving negative environmental outcomes. A recent analysis found that when considering all the elements of corn ethanol production, including its impact on the landscape and its heavy reliance on applications of nitrogen fertilizer, corn's carbon intensity (GHGs per gallon of fuel to produce) is likely to be higher than that of fossil fuels.^{lxxxiii}

As pointed out by University of Minnesota economist Jason Hill, the policy environment today is vastly different than in 2007.^{lxxxiii} The U.S. is now a net fuel exporter, not importer. The promise of next generation cellulosic ethanol has died a quiet death. Electric vehicles are rapidly growing their share of the market. Not least, the climate crisis is more apparent and more urgent, increasing the urgency of calls for a transition to more resilient crop systems. Demand for biofuel has pushed corn production on highly marginal lands, expanding the associated water pollution, reducing biodiversity and crowding out more diverse, food-based production systems.

There are now concerns that the rapid transition towards electric vehicles will weaken the ethanol market and send corn prices plunging. Recent research estimates that the price of corn could drop by 50% as electric vehicles come to dominate the market (which could happen as soon as 2030).^{lxxxiv}

True Solution: Fewer, more efficient internal combustion engines and less corn. Instead of creating subsidies for crops grown in emissions-intensive systems, an energy and transportation transition should be coupled with an expansion of programs that take marginal farmland out of production and encourage a greater diversity of crops grown within agroecological systems.

NEXT STEPS

Policy choices over the last several decades have shaped the food system we have in the U.S. The existential threat of the climate crisis requires new thinking and a new direction. Food systems are both large sources of GHG emissions and front-line shock absorbers for adaptation. That means policymakers must be clear about sources of emissions and target reductions directly on those sources. At the same time, it means investing in the expansion of agroecological food and agriculture systems that pollute less and build the resilience needed for adaptation. The good news is that there are immediate opportunities to do both.

The 2023 Farm Bill will set agriculture policy in the U.S. for the next five years and is a critical chance to invest in true solutions. These solutions include the already popular and over-subscribed conservation programs. We also need new incentives for agroecological practices through deep reforms to crop insurance and farm credit. Currently, the Farm Credit Administration is alone among federal financial regulators in having no plan to factor climate change into its credit risk framework, creating a significant risk to the viability of future farm credit. In addition to Farm Bill opportunities, there are openings to advance true solutions at the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the EPA. This year, the SEC is at last proposing that corporations, including agribusiness, be required to document their climate risk. The EPA could also begin the process to regulate methane emissions from the largest, highest-emitting dairy and hog CAFOs.

Like any other sector facing pressure to transform operations and cut greenhouse gas emissions, agribusiness has fiercely resisted change. First, they denied the need for action. More recently, they have gotten behind policies that have a high degree of uncertainty or that protect the bottom line while kicking the need for effective change down the road. Such policies either make no net difference to greenhouse gas emissions, or worse, increase them. That is the problem at the heart of false solutions. We have alternatives that are both proven and effective. It is these true solutions that need public support and investment.

ENDNOTES

- i. Ritchie, Hannah. How much of global greenhouse gas emissions come from food. Our World in Data. March 18, 2021. <https://ourworldindata.org/greenhouse-gas-emissions-food>
- ii. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Special report on climate change and land. Chapter 5, Food Security. 2019. <https://www.ipcc.ch/srccl/chapter/chapter-5>
- iii. Public Justice. Climate, environmental justice groups call for Biden EPA to hold industrial hog and dairy operations accountable and to reject big ag technology. April 6, 2021. <https://food.publicjustice.net/methane-petition-press-release/>
- iv. Mitchell, Ellen. IPCC Sixth Assessment Report (AR6) Global Warming Potentials. ERC Evolution. Sept. 1, 2021. <https://www.ercevolution.energy/ipcc-sixth-assessment-report/>
- v. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Sixth Assessment Report: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. 2022. <https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg2/>
- vi. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change. 2022. <https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/>
- vii. Ibid
- viii. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Summary for Policymakers. 2021. https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg1/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_WGI_SPM.pdf
- ix. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change. Summary for Policymakers. 2022. https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/wg3/downloads/report/IPCC_AR6_WGIII_SPM.pdf
- x. Environmental Protection Agency. Inventory of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions and sinks: 1990-2020: Chapter 5 Agriculture. 2022. <https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2022-04/us-ghg-inventory-2022-chapter-5-agriculture.pdf>
- xi. Gitteleson, Phoebe; Diamond, Danielle; Henning, Lynn; Payan, Maria; Utesch, Lynn; Utesch, Nancy. The False Promises of Biogas: Why Biogas is an environmental justice issue. Environmental Justice. May 26, 2021. <https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/10.1089/env.2021.0025>
- xii. Environmental Protection Agency. AgStar data and trends. Accessed July 13, 2022. <https://www.epa.gov/agstar/agstar-data-and-trends>
- xiii. Environmental Protection Agency. Greenhouse gas data and trends. Accessed: July 13, 2022. <https://cfpub.epa.gov/ghgdata/inventoryexplorer/#agriculture/entiresector/allgas/gas/all>
- xiv. California Department of Food and Agriculture. Dairy Digester Research and Development Program. June 3, 2022. https://www.cdffa.ca.gov/oefi/DDRDP/docs/DDRDP_Program_Level_Data.pdf
- xv. Smith, Aaron. What's worth more: a cow or its poop. Ag data news. February 3, 2021. <https://asmith.ucdavis.edu/news/cow-power-rising>
- xvi. Smith, Aaron. The Dairy Cow Manure Goldrush. Ag data news. February 2, 2022. <https://asmith.ucdavis.edu/news/revisiting-value-dairy-cow-manure>
- xvii. California Air Resources Board. 2021 LCFS Reporting Tool. Quarterly Data Summary. https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/2022-04/Q4%202021%20Data%20Summary_042922.pdf
- xviii. French, Marie. How Cow Manure from New York is Bolstering California's Air Emissions Goals. Politico. February 19, 2022. <https://www.politico.com/news/2022/02/19/cow-manure-new-york-california-emissions-00007370>
- xix. Cohen, Rachel. Why There's a "Gold Rush" to Build Dairy Digesters in Idaho. Boise State Public Radio. February 11, 2022. <https://www.boisestatepublicradio.org/news/2022-02-11/why-theres-a-gold-rush-to-build-dairy-digesters-in-idaho>
- xx. Morrison, James. In North Carolina Hog Waste is Becoming a Streamlined Fuel Source. National Public Radio. April 17, 2018. <https://www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2018/04/17/601857456/in-north-carolina-hog-waste-is-becoming-a-streamlined-fuel-source>
- xxi. Smithfield Foods. Largest Renewable Gas Project of its Kind Implements Manure-to-Energy Technology across Northern Missouri. August 11, 2021. [https://www.smithfieldfoods.com/press-room/2021-08-11-Largest-Renewable-Natural-Gas-Project-of-Its-Kind-Implements-Manure-to-Energy-Technology-Across-Northern-Missouri%2C-Celebrates-Construction-Completion-Ahead-of-Joint-Ventures-10-Year-Anniversary#:~:text=and%20Roeslein%20Alternative%20Energy%20\(RAE,power%20homes%2C%20vehicles%20and%20businesses](https://www.smithfieldfoods.com/press-room/2021-08-11-Largest-Renewable-Natural-Gas-Project-of-Its-Kind-Implements-Manure-to-Energy-Technology-Across-Northern-Missouri%2C-Celebrates-Construction-Completion-Ahead-of-Joint-Ventures-10-Year-Anniversary#:~:text=and%20Roeslein%20Alternative%20Energy%20(RAE,power%20homes%2C%20vehicles%20and%20businesses)
- xxii. Environmental Protection Agency. Overview: Renewable Fuel Standard. Accessed: March 23, 2022. <https://www.epa.gov/renewable-fuel-standard-program/overview-renewable-fuel-standard#pathways>
- xxiii. McCulley, Michael. Energy Revenue Could be a Game Changer for Dairy Farms. Hoard's Dairyman. September 23, 2021. <https://hoards.com/article-30925-energy-revenue-could-be-a-game-changer-for-dairy-farms.html>
- xxiv. Union of Concerned Scientists. Manure Biomethane Analysis. January 6, 2022. <https://www.arb.ca.gov/lists/com-attach/24-lcfs-wkshp-dec21-ws-AHVSNI1MhVpXNQRI.pdf>
- xxv. Jordan, Erin. Nine Iowa Dairies Get Digester Permits Since New Law, Seven Plan Expansion. The Gazette. December 3, 2021. <https://www.thegazette.com/agriculture/nine-iowa-dairies-get-digester-permits-since-new-law-seven-plan-expansion/>
- xxvi. Grubert, Emily. At Scale, Renewable Natural Gas Systems Could Be Climate Intensive: the Influence of Methane Feedstock and Leakage Rates. Environmental Research Letters. August 11, 2020. <https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab9335>
- xxvii. Livestock and Poultry Environmental Learning Community. Anaerobic Digesters and Biogas Safety. March 5, 2019. <https://lpelc.org/anaerobic-digesters-and-biogas-safety/>
- xxviii. White House Office of Domestic Climate Policy. U.S. Methane Emissions Reduction Action Plan: Critical and common sense steps to cut pollution and consumer costs, while boosting good paying jobs and American competitiveness. November 2021. <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/US-Methane-Emissions-Reduction-Action-Plan-1.pdf>
- xxix. Channel 3000. Third Spill in 6 Months Reported at Manure Digester. March 13, 2014. <https://www.channel3000.com/3rd-spill-in-6-months-reported-at-manure-digester/>
- xxx. Sorg, Lisa. Hog Farm That Spilled 1 Million Gallons of Feces, Urine Into Waterways Had Been Warned of Lagoon Problems. NC Policy Watch. January 12, 2021. <https://ncpolicywatch.com/2021/01/12/hog-farm-that-spilled-1-million-gallons-of-feces-urine-into-waterways-had-been-warned-of-lagoon-problems/>
- xxxi. Johns Hopkins Center for Livable Future. Survey: Majority of Voters Surveyed Support Greater Oversight of Industrial Animal Farms. December 10, 2019. <https://clf.jhsph.edu/about-us/news/news-2019/survey-majority-voters-surveyed-support-greater-oversight-industrial-animal>
- xxxii. Southern Environmental Law Center. Civil rights Filing Alleges Discriminatory Harm in Industrial Hog Operations Permits. September 28, 2021. <https://www.southernenvironment.org/news/civil-rights-filing-alleges-discriminatory-harm-in-industrial-hog-operations-permits/>
- xxxiii. Yeoman, Barry. EPA to Investigate North Carolina Biogas for Discrimination. FERN's Ag Insider. January 23, 2022. <https://thefern.org/ag-insider/epa-to-investigate-north-carolina-biogas-for-discrimination/>

- xxxiv. Southern Environmental Law Center. Complaint Under Title VI under Civil Rights Act. September 27, 2021. <https://www.southern-environment.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/2021-09-27-Title-VI-Complaint-Index-DEQ-Biogas-Permits.pdf>
- xxxv. Chapman, Isabelle. Air Pollution From Animal-based Food Production is Linked to 12,700 Deaths Each Year, Study Says. CNN. May 10, 2021. <https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/10/us/air-pollution-deaths-farming-agriculture/index.html>
- xxxvi. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Sixth Assessment Report: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. 2022. <https://www.ipcc.ch/report/sixth-assessment-report-working-group-i/>
- xxxvii. Berthelin, Jacques et. al. Soil carbon sequestration for climate change mitigation. *European Journal of Soil Science*. 2022. <https://bss-journals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/ejss.13221>
- xxxviii. Slessarev, Eric, et. al. Depth matters for soil carbon accounting. *Carbon Plan*. June 17, 2021. <https://carbonplan.org/research/soil-depth-sampling>
- xxxix. Popkin, Gabriel. A major climate idea is based on some shaky science. *The Atlantic*. July 31, 2021. <https://www.theatlantic.com/science/archive/2021/07/soil-revolution-climate-change/619611/>
- xl. Nottingham, Andrew, et. al. Soil carbon loss by experimental warming in a tropical forest. *Nature*. August 12, 2020. <https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2566-4#:text=Two%20years%20of%20warming%20of%20soils%20at%20ambient%20temperature>
- xli. Carbon Plan. Forest Offsets. Accessed: July 13, 2022. <https://carbonplan.org/research/forest-offsets>
- xlii. Murray, Tom. Apple, Ford, McDonald's and Microsoft among summer's climate leaders. *Environmental Defense Fund*. August 10, 2020. <https://www.edf.org/blog/2020/08/10/apple-ford-mcdonalds-and-microsoft-among-summers-climate-leaders>
- xliii. Zelikova, Jane, et. al. A buyer's guide to soil carbon offsets. *Carbon Plan*. July 15, 2021. <https://carbonplan.org/research/soil-protocols-explainer>
- xliv. Congressional Research Service. Agriculture and Forestry Offsets in Carbon Markets: background and selected issues. November 3, 2021. <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46956>
- xlv. Green, Jessica. Does carbon pricing reduce emissions? A review of ex-post analyses. *Environmental Research Letters*. March 24, 2021. <https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/abd9e9/meta>
- xlvi. California Environmental Protection Agency. 2021 Annual report of the independent emissions market advisory committee. February 4, 2022. <https://calepa.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/6/2022/02/2021-IEMAC-Annual-Report.pdf>
- xlvii. Lejano, Raul et. al. The hidden disequities of carbon trading: carbon emissions, air toxics and environmental justice. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*. November 20, 2020. <https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fenvs.2020.593014/full>
- xlviii. Climate Justice Alliance. Risks of global carbon markets and carbon pricing. October 2017. <https://climatejusticealliance.org/risks-global-carbon-markets-carbon-pricing/>
- xlix. Tigue, Kristoffer. Why do environmental justice advocates oppose carbon markets? Look at California, they say. *Inside Climate News*. February 25, 2022. https://insideclimatenews.org/news/25022022/why-do-environmental-justice-advocates-oppose-carbon-markets-look-at-california-they-say/?utm_source=InsideClimate+News&utm_campaign=f145ea0a83&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-f145ea0a83-328319320
- l. Murray, Brian. Why have carbon markets not delivered agricultural emission reductions in the United States? *Choices Magazine*. 2015. <https://www.choicesmagazine.org/choices-magazine/theme-articles/climate-change-and-agriculture-revisiting-the-evidence-and-potential-solutions/why-have-carbon-markets-not-delivered-agricultural-emission-reductions-in-the-united-states>
- li. Kelloway, Claire. Private carbon payment programs funnel farm data to big ag. *Food and Power*. September 2021. <https://www.foodandpower.net/latest/regen-connect-carbon-markets-big-data-9-21>
- lii. Happ, Michael. Closed out: How U.S. farmers are denied access to conservation programs. *Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy*. September 9, 2021. <https://www.iatp.org/documents/closed-out-how-us-farmers-are-denied-access-conservation-programs>
- liii. Wozniacka, Gosia. Carbon markets stand to reward no till farmers but most are still tilling the soil. *Civil Eats*. May 3, 2021. <https://civileats.com/2021/05/03/carbon-markets-stand-to-reward-no-till-farmers-but-most-are-still-tilling-the-soil/>
- liv. Claassen, Roger et. al. Tillage intensity and conservation cropping in the United States. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. September 2018. https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/publications/90201/eib197_summary.pdf?v=1377.3
- lv. Van Deynze, et. al. Are glyphosate resistant weeds a threat to conservation agriculture? Evidence from tillage practices in soybeans. *Agriculture economic research*, conference paper. June 20, 2018. <https://ageconsearch.umn.edu/record/274360>
- lvi. Conant, Richard et. al. Impacts of periodic tillage on soil C stocks: A synthesis. *Soil and Tillage Research*. September 2007. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167198707000050>
- lvii. Cai, Andong et. al. Declines in soil carbon storage under no tillage can be alleviated in the long run. *Geoderma*. November 2022. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0016706122003354?dgcid=coauthor>
- lviii. Luo, Z, Wang, E. & Sun, O. J. Can no-tillage stimulate carbon sequestration in agricultural soils? A meta-analysis of paired experiments. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 139, 224–231 (2010).
- lix. Ogle, Stephen et. al. Climate and soil characteristics determine where no till management can store carbon in soils and mitigate greenhouse gas emissions. *Nature*. August 12, 2019. <https://www.nature.com/articles/s41598-019-47861-7#:text=Over%20two%20decades%20ago%2C%20scientists,in%20a%20field%20without%20ploughing>
- lx. University of Illinois, College of Agricultural, Consumer and Environmental Sciences. No-till carbon sequestration rates published. *Science Daily*. April 18, 2014. <https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2014/04/140418161344.htm>
- lxi. Daryanto, Stefani et. al. No till is challenged: Complementary is crucial to improve its environmental benefits under a changing climate. *Geography and Sustainability*. September 2020. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2666683920300432>
- lxii. Heap, Ian; O Duke, Stephen. Over-view of glyphosate resistant weeds worldwide. *Pest Management Science*. May 2018. <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29024306/>
- lxiii. Hetteringer, Johnathan. EPA documents show dicamba damage worse than previously thought. *Investigate Midwest*. October 29, 2020. <https://investigatemiwest.org/2020/10/29/epa-documents-show-dicamba-damage-worse-than-previously-thought/>
- lxiv. Environmental Protection Agency. Inventory of U.S. greenhouse gas emissions and sinks: 1990-2020: Chapter 5 Agriculture. 2022. <https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2022-04/us-ghg-inventory-2022-chapter-5-agriculture.pdf>
- lxv. Environmental Protection Agency. Northern Gulf of Mexico hypoxic zone. Accessed: July 13, 2022. <https://www.epa.gov/ms-htf/northern-gulf-mexico-hypoxic-zone#:text=The%20hypoxic%20zone%20in%20the,the%20hypoxic%20zone%20is%20measured>
- lxvi. Environmental Protection Agency. Addressing nutrient pollution in the Chesapeake Bay. Accessed: January 19, 2017. <https://www.epa.gov/nutrient-policy-data/addressing-nutrient-pollution-chesapeake-bay>
- lxvii. Wertz, Joe. Farming's growing problem. *Center for Public Integrity*. January 22, 2020. <https://publicintegrity.org/environment/unintended-consequences-farming-fertilizer-climate-health-water-nitrogen/>

lxviii. Sellars, Sarah; Nunes, Vander. Synthetic nitrogen fertilizer in the U.S. Farmdoc Daily. September 17, 2021. https://farmdoc-daily.illinois.edu/2021/02/synthetic-nitrogen-fertilizer-in-the-us.html?utm_source=farmdoc+daily+and+Farm+Policy+News+Update&utm_campaign=cb8b562ff6-FDD_RSS_EMAIL_CAMPAIGN&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_2caf2f9764-cb8b562ff6-175304222

lix. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. Fertilizer use and price. October 30, 2019. <https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/fertilizer-use-and-price/summary-of-findings>

lxx. Cao, Peiyu, et. al. Historical nitrogen fertilizer use in agricultural ecosystems in the contiguous United States during 1850-2015: application rate, timing and fertilizer types. *Earth Systems Scientific Data*. 2018. <https://essd.copernicus.org/articles/10/969/2018/>

lxxi. Our World in Data. Share of global excess nitrogen from crop lands. Accessed: July 13, 2002. <https://ourworldindata.org/grapher/share-global-excess-nitrogen?country=CHN~IND~USA~GBR~MEX~ZAF~BRA>

lxxii. Liu, Lei et. al. Exploring global changes in agricultural ammonia emissions and their contribution to nitrogen deposition since 1980. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. December 5, 2021. <https://www.pnas.org/doi/abs/10.1073/pnas.2121998119>

lxxiii. Nehring, Richard. Fertilizer rates increase in top 10 hog states, but excess nutrient levels are falling. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. *Amber Waves*. August 2020. <https://www.ers.usda.gov/amber-waves/2020/august/fertilizer-rates-increase-in-the-top-10-hog-states-but-excess-nutrient-levels-are-falling/>

lxxiv. University of Colorado. Soil degradation costs U.S. corn farmers a half billion dollars every years. *Science Daily*. January 12, 2021. <https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2021/01/210112125215.htm>

lxxv. Hill, Jason et. al. Air quality health damages of maize. *Nature Sustainability*. May 2019. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41893-019-0261-yepdf?shared_access_token=JQ8r_eSu5RRI7Zu-l1ff-NRgN0jAjWel9jnR3ZoTv0Obt0HKn7VNHfalevA4bh2YH67zd3ud4nQ-sopjtEKhR61xPNkxd4kihNLpprrqSgUlyw7Vecb7fC84rgvhMTBIEg-KINTeB2eAlWw1EXqT5JoQ%3D%3D

lxxvi. Cornell University. Fertilizer plants emit 100 times more methane than reported. *Science News*. June 6, 2019. <https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2019/06/190606183254.htm#:~:text=Summary%3A,vastly%20underestimated%2C%20researchers%20have%20found>

lxxvii. Wikipedia. List of ammonium nitrate disasters. Accessed: July 13, 2022. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List_of_ammonium_nitrate_disasters

lxxviii. Upholt, Boyce. Eaters of the earth: how the fertilizer industry leaves a trail of destruction across the American South. April 22, 2020. *The Counter*. https://thecounter.org/earth-day-mosaic-phosphate-fertilizer-louisiana-mississippi/?link_id=33&can_id=6a6ce70bf0bedecb42f6e703dd22b881&source=email-april-23-rural-press-clips&email_referrer=email_785441&email_subject=april-24-rural-press-clips

lxxix. Quinn, Russ. Retail fertilizer prices remain mostly higher. *DTN*. May 18, 2022. <https://www.dtnpf.com/agriculture/web/ag/crops/article/2022/05/18/retail-fertilizer-prices-remain>

lxxx. Leippert, F. et. al. The potential of agroecology to build climate-resilient livelihoods and food systems. *United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization*. 2020. <https://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/cb0438en>

lxxxi. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service. Feedgrains sector at a glance. Accessed: July 13, 2022. <https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/crops/corn-and-other-feedgrains/feedgrains-sector-at-a-glance/#:~:text=Much%20of%20this%20growth%20in,percent%20of%20total%20corn%20use>

lxxxii. Lark, Tyler et. al. Environmental outcomes of the U.S. Renewable Fuels Standard. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. February 14, 2022. <https://www.pnas.org/doi/full/10.1073/pnas.2101084119>

lxxxiii. Ibid.

lxxxiv. De La Torre Ugarte, Daniel; Ditzel, Ken. Economic impacts to U.S. biofuels, agriculture and the economy from subsidized electric vehicle penetration. October 2020. *Agricultural Retailers Organization*. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/346260822_Economic_Impacts_to_US_Biofuels_Agriculture_and_the_Economy_from_Subsidized_Electric_Vehicle_Penetration